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Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 17, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 27, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

February 1, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her lumbar

spine on September 19, 2006.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$488 for temporary total disability and $366 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability from October 5, 2007, until

January 4, 2008.

2. Permanent disability in regard to a 13 percent impairment

rating.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from
October 5, 2007 until a January 4, 2008 and
she may be entitled to temporary partial
disability benefits after that date.  The
Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that they accepted
Claimant’s injury as compensable, provided
medical treatment, and provided employment to
Claimant within whatever restrictions were
placed on her at various times.  Respondents
contend that they have paid all appropriate
benefits including temporary total disability
benefits from March 28, 2007 through April 10,
2007 and from June 24, 2007 through July 29,
2007.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-three-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a registered nurse.  The

claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her lumbar

spine on September 19, 2006.  The claimant has asked the Commission

to consider whether or not she is entitled to a permanent
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disability in the form of a 13 percent impairment rating to the

body as a whole due to her admittedly compensable lumbar spine

injury.

The claimant has received the majority of her treatment

regarding her lumbar spine injury from Dr. Michael S. Wolfe.  On

November 3, 2009, Dr. Wolfe authored a letter to the claimant’s

attorney regarding her treatment and his opinion of the claimant’s

permanent impairment as follows:

“You recently requested information concerning
Terry L. Pruitt.  Although a lot of Ms.
Pruitt’s pain appeared to be mechanical, she
did have radicular symptoms.  She did not show
up for her followup appointment on 04-24-2008
and we could not get her followup MRI
approved.  Previous MRIs had shown evidence
only of degenerative changes without evidence
of disc protrusion or herniation.

However, because she does have disc symptoms
and because of her limited motion, she would
have a 7% impairment rating based on Table 15-
7 of the Fifth Edition Guide to Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, page 404.  In addition,
the lost motion in three planes would add an
additional 6% of impairment, giving her a 13%
permanent impairment.”

Dr. Wolfe authored a second letter to the claimant’s attorney

on November 30, 2009, to clarify some issues raised from his first

letter as follows:

“I am responding to your letter dated November
16, 2009.  The rating is the same for the 4th

Edition of the AMA Guide to Permanent
Impairment.  Therefore, the rating is the
same.  This impairment rating was based on
passive range of motion.”

In review of the claimant’s MRI that was admitted into

evidence, I agree with Dr. Wolfe in his first letter when he
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stated, “Previous MRIs had shown evidence only of degenerative

changes without evidence of disc protrusion or herniation.”  Dr.

Wolfe based his anatomical impairment rating of 13 percent on

subjective complaints of pain and limited motion, although the

motion portion was based on passive range of motion.

To prove that the claimant is entitled to permanent disability

benefits for an anatomical impairment rating, she must show through

objective findings that her admittedly compensable lumbar injury is

the major cause of her claimed permanent disability.

“A.C.A. §11-9-102. (16)(A)(i) "Objective
findings" are those findings which cannot come
under the voluntary control of the patient.

(ii)(a) When determining physical or
anatomical impairment, neither a physician,
any other medical provider, an administrative
law judge, the Workers' Compensation
Commission, nor the courts may consider
complaints of pain.

(b) For the purpose of making physical or
anatomical impairment ratings to the spine,
straight-leg-raising tests or range-of-motion
tests shall not be considered objective
findings.”

Given the prohibition against range of motion tests and

complaints of pain for objective findings of anatomical impairment

rates, I must give Dr. Wolfe’s opinion little weight.

The claimant was also seen by Dr. Richard S. Kyle at the

request of the respondent.  The following is a letter Dr. Kyle

authored regarding the claimant’s permanent impairment:

“Terry Pruitt has reached her maximum medical
improvement as of her work incident in
September of 2006.  The MRI of her lumbar
spine did not reveal any structural injuries.
There was no herniation, stenosis or root
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compression.  There is no permanent impairment
rating for this incident as defined.  I can
not find any structural or objective finding
to keep her off work.  She is cleared to
return to work at her pre-injury full-time
nursing position.  Please note that Terry
Pruitt had a functional capacity exam.  It was
noted that she gave an unreliable effort some
73% of the time.  There were 38 out of 52
inconsistencies recorded.”

I have reviewed the medical records submitted into evidence by

both parties in this matter regarding the claimant’s lumbar spine.

It is the claimant’s burden to prove the existence of permanent

impairment in the form of anatomical impairment and she has failed

to do so.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from October 5,

2007, to January 4, 2008.

In order to prove her entitlement to temporary total

disability benefits during the requested time period, the claimant

must prove that she was in her healing period and that she was

totally disabled from earning a meaningful wage during the period

of October 5, 2007, to January 4, 2008, due to her admittedly

compensable injury.

Dr. Wolfe saw the claimant on September 25, 2007, the

impressions and plan portion of the medical report states:

“IMPRESSION: I do think she is nearing the end
of the medical treatment, probably reaching
near maximal medical improvement.  I also
agree that she has shown improvement with
radiofrequency treatment and that performing
this bilaterally may for the most part
constitute the end of her treatment.

PLAN:
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1. She can continue with her present
restrictions of lifting less than 40
pounds over the next two months.
(Emphasis added)

2. I will recheck her in two months.  If
this treatment has been completed, we
will probably decide that she has reached
maximal medical improvement.”

Dr. Lance Hamilton saw the claimant on November 13, 2007, the

report states:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT:
Back pain.  Patient comes in and still has
back pain.  She is seeing the workman’s comp
doctor, so there is not much I can add at the
present time.  We will just see her back when
she needs me.”

Dr. Wolfe saw the claimant on December 12, 2007, and the plan

portion of that report states, in part:

“PLAN:..She will keep her present limitations
for six weeks.  No significant lifting or
carrying.  No repetitive bending, stooping or
lifting. (Emphasis added)  I told her that
without other findings, we may have reached
near her maximal medical improvement.  I told
her that at this stage, I do not really have
anything else to offer that I thought would
otherwise improve her pain.  I will see her
again in clinic in six weeks.”

On January 4, 2008, the claimant again visited Dr. Hamilton.

A portion of that report states:

“She has a case pending with Workman’s Comp
because of the back injury.  She is wanting me
to do paperwork and a bunch of other stuff in
regards to work release.  I have already told
her that I am not her case manager nor her
case physician for Workman’s Comp.  She is
seeing other physicians for that and they need
to take care of her paperwork for that and
they also need to take care of any legal
matters related to that.  I made no bones
about the fact that this is whom she needs to
refer to.  She needs to talk to her lawyer and
she needs to talk to her Workman’s Comp
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doctors with regards to any issues as related
to work release.”

During the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the

following testimony on direct examination:

“Q. What was there about your condition in
late September or early October 2007 that
caused you not to be able to continue to work
for HealthSouth?

A. I was hurting so bad.

Q. Where were you hurting?

A. In my back.”

The claimant further testified during cross examination at the

hearing as follows:

“Q. Okay, your attorney ask you about the
temporary total disability benefits that
you’re claiming from October 5 of ‘07 until
January 4 of ‘08.  And your attorney also
pointed out the last medical records from
Doctor Wolfe prior to October 5, 2007 was
September 25, 2007 and in that report it says
that he continued you at work with a 40 pound
lifting limitation, do you recall that?

A. No, ma’am.

Q. Okay, do you have any evidence to dispute
that report that’s been introduced into
evidence both by your attorney and me?

A. No, I don’t.

Q. Okay, according to the medical records that
your attorney has introduced, the first report
during that period of time from Doctor
Hamilton is Claimant’s Exhibit Page 19 and it
is dated November 13, 2007 you would have been
off work if you’re claiming TTD from October 5
about a month and a week then.  In that report
Doctor Hamilton says, you’ve got back pain,
you’re seeing your Workers’ Comp doctor so
there’s not much he can add, that’s pretty
much all he says, are you aware of that on
that visit October 13, 2007?
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A. I didn’t know he what he wrote down, no.

Q. Okay, alright.  And then you saw Doctor
Wolfe December 12, 2007 and he continues you
at work, are you aware of that?

A. No.

Q. Okay, do you have any evidence that would
dispute this medical record of Doctor Wolfe
that’s been introduced into evidence both by
your attorney and by me?

A. No.

Q. Now you came - apparently you came back to
work January 4th or 5th of 2008 after being off
for three months and continued to work for
another ten or eleven months until
Thanksgiving of 2008, is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And when you stopped working for
HealthSouth approximately Thanksgiving of
2008, no doctor took you off work then:

A. No.

Q. Okay, you told your attorney on direct
examination that Doctor Hamilton had taken you
off work.

A. I misspoke.”

The claimant also testified that she was not provided desk

duty for six weeks by the respondent; however, Donna England, the

respondent’s director of quality and risk management, testified

that work was provided for the claimant including desk duty inside

her restrictions.

There has been no medical record admitted into evidence of the

claimant being removed from work during the time period from

October 5, 2007, until January 4, 2008.  Instead, it seems clear

that the claimant had different work restrictions during this time
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period.  I believe that Donna England is a credible witness and

that the respondent did provide the claimant with employment inside

her restrictions during this time frame.  The claimant throughout

the course of this hearing showed that she was a poor historian

regarding when and where events happened during her medical

treatment.  Her testimony of past events is less credible due to

her inability to recall certain events that did occur according to

medical records.

The claimant has failed to prove her entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits from October 5, 2007, through January 4,

2008.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 27, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 1, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence her entitlement to permanent disability benefits in the

form of an anatomical impairment rating.
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3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence her entitlement to temporary total disability benefits

from October 5, 2007, to January 4, 2008.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


